
Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

March 11, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 11, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton (7:38 p.m.), Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Valerie Coffey and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires. 
Visitors:
Barbara Alexander, Bill Bates, Louvenia Coffey, Rufus Coffey, Darryl Mabe and Robert Neill.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of March 11, 2010 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Janet Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· None.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, Tax Releases, and Ordinance Amendment 
A. February 11, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes / Regular Meeting Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the February 11, 2010 special meeting minutes and the regular meeting minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. January 2010 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the January 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. Tax Release
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the property tax release in the amount of $11.73 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
D. January 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the January 2010 finance report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
E. Unpaid Tax Advertisement
· Mayor Becker explained that the tax collector was present so the council can direct the motion to her.  As required by General Statutes, we have a separate tax report, which lists the 2009 real properties only that are subject to advertisement. They are required by law to be advertised sometime between March and June 30, 2010; if they are paid prior to the ad they get struck off this list.  The council orders the tax collector to run that ad between now and June 30, 2010 at her discretion.  The report that she is required to give the council is included in the agenda packet, which has a balance owing, as of February 28, 2010, of $7,146.04.  Almost $1,000 has come in since then.
· Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Henson if she had heard from Edwards Construction or Niblock Homes; is there a reason why they are behind, are we expecting it.  Ms. Henson responded that we have gotten Edwards Construction as of this week; however, she doesn’t have anything on Niblock Homes nor has she been able to get in touch with them.   It was noted that the Carmel Brothers [Harrington Hall] mailings are returned as undeliverable.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to have Libby do what is necessary on or before June 30, 2010 and approve the unpaid tax advertisement and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
F. Audit Report
· Mayor Becker explained that the town was given a clean bill of health in the audit report; we can get Mr. Burns here if the council would like to ask him any questions, otherwise the council’s duty was only to accept the report.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to accept the audit report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of Planning Board Applicants
· Mayor Becker stated that it is always a pleasant experience to have the opportunity (lately) to have more planning board applicants (good ones) than needed.  In addition to the applicants in the agenda packet, there is an application from a third applicant on the desk before the council; the applicant is William Price.  Mr. Price was unable to attend this meeting, because he had to pick up his son from the airport.  Mayor Becker asked the applicants that were present to introduce themselves. 
· Mr. William Bates stated that he has lived on Sadler Road for about six years and would like to get involved.
· Mr. Darryl Mabe stated that he has lived here for about 45 years, was involved with the incorporation of the town, and is interested. 
· Councilwoman Critz asked Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks if there were any planning board members on the planning board that have not had full training.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Councilwoman Critz also asked if there had been occasions when the planning board met and didn’t have a quorum.  Ms. Brooks responded that it was very rare; it has happened once.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council accept all three applicants with the opportunity of assigning one of them to the position that is currently vacant and assigning the other two applicants as alternates where they totally participate with the activities of the planning board, are at all of the meetings, have input; however, they don’t vote unless they need to be used to constitute a quorum.  Councilwoman Critz further suggested that we pursue getting everyone trained and this would be a great opportunity to get everyone trained at one time.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the planning board would agree to this.  Ms. Brooks responded that this is up to the council.  Mayor Becker noted that the Rules of Procedure would be affected if alternates were added.  Councilwoman Critz asked the planning board applicants present if they would be interested in this scenario.  Mr. Bates responded yes, it interests him.  Mr. Mabe responded no, if he were going to devote the time to it, and devote some time to getting the education, then he wanted to be a voting member on it.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the planning board is a “recommending body” and she was not sure that she agreed with adding alternates; the council might want to just increase the planning board size.  The Board of Adjustment has alternates, but they are not a “recommending body”.  Councilwoman Critz asked if anyone knew how large the planning board is in Monroe, Weddington, or Wesley Chapel.  Mayor Becker commented that the county has seven or nine members.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Griffin if there were any legal considerations.    Attorney Griffin responded that it makes no sense to have an alternate just on the planning board; your Board of Adjustment is a quasi-judicial body where you could have “stand-bys”, because they are a decision making body.  Attorney Griffin thought expanding it to whatever the comfort level is of the council would be very appropriate.  Mayor Becker commented that there are nine members on the planning board, which is a big planning board, but as we are beginning to undertake some more revisions of the ordinance, we may need a bigger board.  Councilwoman Critz asked if it was possible to table this until next month’s meeting so that we can answer some of these questions and find out the size of some of the planning boards around us and what some of the positives and negatives would be.  
· The question arose of whether or not the statutes require only a majority of the voting members to be present to make a decision.   Attorney Griffin did not know what the rules were or if the statutes require a majority; he would have to look into it.  Ms. Brooks commented that “we do have to have a quorum”.  Attorney Griffin responded that those rules could be changed without offending the statutes.  
· Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to put this decision off.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she did not want to make a knee jerk decision, because she really appreciates the interest and we have three really great applicants.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if there was a planning board meeting coming up.  Ms. Brooks responded that they would be meeting Monday night.  Mayor Becker and Councilwoman Critz suggested that Ms. Brooks ask the planning board for their input; they can discuss it and Ms. Brooks can bring back some staff input as well.  
· Councilwoman Critz stated that she would rather do it all at one time and in that equation she would like for the charge by the council to have training set up.  Ms. Brooks responded that planning board training was just put on by Bill Duston and only two people on our planning board attended the training session.  Councilwoman Critz suggested mandatory training or they lose their position with the planning board.  Councilwoman Neill commented if it is voluntary, you hate to do mandatory training; therefore, she didn’t agree with that.  Councilwoman Critz responded that the question is here [in the application] “would you be able to study the ordinances and the rules and attend a training session when it becomes available”, so they are already saying yes or no to that and even though it is a volunteer position they need to be qualified to do what they are doing.  “You are asking them to do something without the appropriate tools, it’s not enough to just bat around ideas, you need to know how to do it correctly”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Attorney Griffin offered that it was a judgment for the council as to whether or not they want to set criteria for serving on boards; their view of it might be different then another, particularly where it is a small community with volunteers who have basic good common sense judgment.  Attorney Griffin added that there is no mandatory criterion for serving on the most important body [the governing board], except being a citizen and resident; the council is not obligated to go to any training.  Attorney Griffin cautioned the council to be careful about being over-reactive.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she was just speaking from the perspective of knowing how valuable training has been to her as a prior planning board member and as a council member with the training that she has attended.  Mayor Becker explained that the council can certainly emphasize the opportunities more than they have and they can bring it up again as part of their vote next month if there’s been more thought about it.  
5.
Consideration of Role of Optimist Club in Downtown Beautification
· Mayor Becker pointed out that there were three visitors here from the newly formed Waxhaw-Mineral Springs Optimist Club: Barbara Alexander, Louvenia Coffey, and Rufus Coffey.  Mayor Becker explained that he attended a meeting at chapter President Rufus Coffey’s place. This is one of the newest chapters in North Carolina.  Mayor Becker is now a member of the Waxhaw-Mineral Springs Optimist Club; it is a great privilege to have a chapter headquartered here in Mineral Springs.  Last month, the council discussed Mineral Springs Neighbors reconvening and right after that meeting Mayor Becker attended the Optimist Club meeting where they were asking “what can the Optimist Club do for the town and what can the town do for them?”.  Mayor Becker asked the members present to introduce themselves.  Rufus Coffey introduced himself and Barbara Alexander and stated that he was glad to be here.  Mr. Coffey explained that the Optimist Club would be glad to help Mr. Bill Howie beautify the planter and all the other areas with his leadership; “we’re not taking over, but we are volunteering”.  Mr. Coffey stated that he believed Mineral Springs was looking for volunteers and they are volunteers, but their basic goal is to help with the youth.  They are going to have a team that goes to schools; Western Union and Waxhaw have invited them.  “We are going to do anything people want us to do”, Mr. Coffey said.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the Optimist Club was funded by donations and if they were interested in taking over the responsibilities for the areas recently discussed in the downtown.  Mr. Coffey responded yes they were funded by donations and yes they were interested in those responsibilities as long as the town provided the funding.  Mayor Becker commented that the specific agenda item is to approve a budget for now to possibly get the planter upgraded and flowers planted in there.  Mr. Coffey, Mrs. Coffey, and Ms. Alexander have said they can get people to do that and Mr. Howie will hopefully still help us out by co-coordinating some of that.  Mr. Coffey stated that they were also looking for more members.  Mayor Becker responded that Mr. Coffey should leave a brochure.  The Optimist Club has been around since 1919 and they have other programs that take place with the youth; it’s a smorgasbord of opportunities.  
· Mayor Becker commented that the question for this agenda item is what kind of budget do we want to authorize and will we leave it to Mr. Howie and the Optimist to come up with some nice flowers; we’ve got the Steeplechase April 24th and we’d love to have the planter looking beautiful by then.   Councilwoman Neil made a motion that we initially fund them at the $250 level.  Councilwoman Cureton asked if that included the fertilizer, the flowers, etc.  Mayor Becker stated that since the Optimist Club is a legitimate charter organization should the town just directly grant them the money to buy the materials or should the town buy them.  Attorney Griffin responded that it is in the wisdom of the council; either way.  Councilman Countryman replied that it would be in our better interest to treat them like any other organization and just give them a grant; that way we are not involved in any administrative detail.  Mayor Becker stated that it would then be up to the council to decide if they had gotten their “money’s worth” out of it.  Councilman Countryman commented that it would be like anything else, the council looks at these agencies that the town supports on an annual basis; they vie for additional support each year and it will be very easy to determine if this is a wise expenditure over the course of a year.  Councilman Countryman suggested that the grant be $500.  Mayor Becker clarified that the Optimist Club would not have to spend the entire $500 on the flowers; the council is saying that they are helping the Optimist Club as an organization that has a mission in our community.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to give the Waxhaw/Mineral Springs Optimist Club a $500 grant and that they become part of the town’s agency group that the council looks at for annual support and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The Waxhaw/Mineral Springs Optimist Club meets at Tracy’s Adult Daycare on Andrew Jackson Drive on the second and third Tuesday from 7:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.   
6.
Update on the Engage Program
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that she did not have an update from Centralina Council of Governments (COG) on the request to consider helping us with a grant for the restoration and preservation on the building for this fiscal year; the sewer lines will be for the next fiscal year.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she will continue to be assertive and aggressive.  
7.
Union County Transportation Advisory Committee Representatives
· Mayor Becker explained that several months ago the council appointed Councilman Countryman to the Union County Transportation Advisory Committee (UCTAC), which is a local organization with public priorities that would guide the county in promoting transportation projects.  Mayor Becker was also appointed by Union County Commissioner Lanny Openshaw as an at-large representative.  This board has determined that their meetings will be the second Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m. in Monroe; Mineral Springs has a conflict with this.   Commissioner Tracy Kuehler has said that anyone from our community that is interested in transportation needs could serve as the Mineral Springs representative.  Mayor Becker expressed concerns over this committee, because it seems to be driven by the Mecklenburg Union Metropolitan Planning Organization (MUMPO) of which he has never been a big fan.  MUMPO is sort of a Charlotte-driven DOT road prioritization thing that Mayor Becker doesn’t fully understand, but Mineral Springs doesn’t necessarily want to have “no” representation on the committee; this is one of those volunteer issues and Mineral Springs needs someone who is not on the town council.  Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Mabe if he would be interested; Mr. Mabe declined.   Councilman Countryman asked Planning Board Chairman Robert Neill if by chance there is someone on the planning board that might volunteer to be our representative on this committee.  Mr. Neill responded that there is a planning board meeting next week and we will ask them.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the next meeting for this committee will be on Thursday.  Ms. Brooks asked for clarification on whether or not the council wanted the volunteer to be brought back to the council or if he/she should just attend the meeting.  Councilman Countryman responded “send them to the meeting and ask them to share the information”.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to seek a volunteer from the planning board and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

8.
Discussion of Participating in a Joint Municipal Study Group
· Mayor Becker explained that Terri Paxton was gauging interest in this group and would like to get two people on standby from each of these municipalities: Waxhaw, Weddington, Marvin, Mineral Springs, and Wesley Chapel.  The initial group would meet and decide whether we want to create a formal group.  The concept is to get annexation agreements done; it is also an opportunity for these large and small municipalities to get together and reinforce our position on annexation with the League.   Mayor Becker pointed out that his memo was self explanatory and asked if anyone wanted to volunteer to attend the exploratory meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if we knew what the timing might be.  Mayor Becker responded that it should be in the next couple of weeks.  Councilwoman LaMonica volunteered and Councilwoman Critz stated that her commitment on the Governance Committee was winding down and she would like to go to the meetings as well when she can.
9. 
Consideration of Ethics Webinar

· Mayor Becker explained that the live Ethics Webinar was on Thursday, March 25, 2010 from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.  After a brief discussion, it was determined that the council would not be able to view the live version and with Councilwoman Coffey absent this item was tabled until next month to determine a meeting time to view the archived version.  
10.
Update on the Sign Ordinance
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the planning board was supposed to be back to the council by March 2010 on the sign ordinance update; however, they are not ready yet.  Ms. Brooks stated that she is researching other ordinances in an effort to make ours so much better.  Mayor Becker commented that the planning board has had quite a bit of review time on this already and Ms. Brooks has drafted quite a bit of new language, so there has been progress; he has seen some of what they are working on.  Councilwoman Critz asked what to expect; one month - two months.  Ms. Brooks responded that it would be two months.  
11.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Neill commented that the ordinance covers unlicensed junk vehicles in residential areas and requested that the planning board study adding this to the downtown overlay and any other commercial areas.  Ms. Brooks responded that she has already done this one; however, she did not want to keep bringing amendments to the council month after month, because a public hearing has to be held.  This text amendment will be presented with the revised sign ordinance.  
· Mayor Becker explained that there was a communication breakdown between the clerk and the mayor getting one agenda item on for tonight: the annual Steeplechase Queen’s Cup advertisement.  The ad is $300 for the full page with our branding of “Conservation by Design”.  Mayor Becker stated that he spoke with Ms. Carrington Price today and she said that it would be okay for the council to make their official decision at the April 8, 2010 meeting.  Mayor Becker asked if there was a consensus that the council is going to lean towards renewing the ad this year.  This item will be added to the next meeting agenda for the official motion.      
· Councilwoman Critz commented that Elizabeth Arriero was present tonight and pointed out that on the front page of the Enquirer-Journal is an article called “Local Residents – Provider of Creationism Textbooks”.  Rachel and Davis Carman live in Brantley Oaks; Rachel published one book approximately two years ago and is in the process of publishing another one.  Mr. and Mrs. Carman purchased Apologia Publishing Company, which is the largest publisher of creationism textbooks for home school and Christian communities; the Associated Press recently sent out an article that kind of attacked them.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she is personal friends with the Carman’s and as such she contacted Ms. Arriero, who was able to get an interview with them; this was exciting because they issued a statement and they are not only from Union County, but Mineral Springs residents as well.  
11. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, April 8, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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